KETTLESTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk: Mrs Joanna Otte,

Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, Fakenham, NR21 0JN      

Tel. 01328 822366 email: Kettlestonepc@googlemail.com 
Website: http://kettlestoneparishcouncil.norfolkparishes.gov.uk/ 
To:  G Ashby (Chair), D Burgis, L Cotton, C Hipkin, M Hoad, T Hoad, R Kilbourn, (Vice-Chair)

cc: V FitzPatrick (District Councillor), S Aquarone (County Councillor), SNT Fakenham

You are summoned to a Meeting of the Parish Council on 

Monday 20 July 2020 at 7.30 pm 
(in accordance with the Coronavirus Regulations this meeting will be via Zoom)
Please follow this link to join the Zoom Meeting: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82931273600 
Members of the public who wish to raise matters of concern may also do so by email kettlestonepc@googlemail.com or telephoning the Clerk 01328 822366

Comments and decisions will be published in the usual way in the Minutes which can be viewed on the website http://kettlestoneparishcouncil.norfolkparishes.gov.uk/
Signed___Joanna Otte______





Date…14 July 2020..

A G E N D A

Welcome 

1) Apologies
2) Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the agenda items listed below. 
3) Minutes of the previous Meetings (18 May) to be approved and signed as a true record. 
4) Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.

5) The meeting will be temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they may have and for District and County Councillors and police to report.
The Chair will re-open the meeting.

6) Financial business to consider payment of invoices and other financial business.
a) Balances on statements at 29 June: Current Ac £4,068.74, Savings Ac £3,288.58.
b) Receipts since previous statement: Covid Grant £1,000; interest 88p; Precept £1,950; VAT refund £164.90 
c) Regular payments since previous statement: salary and on-costs.
d) To approve payments:
	to whom
	cheque no
	Amount

	J Otte (expenses including newsletter for June 7 July)
	
	38.63


7) Covid-19 support

a) Grant from Norfolk Community Foundation of £1,000: 

i) The Parish Council has used £170 of the grant to subsidise meals cooked and delivered by Isla under the name For the Love of Grub. 
ii) To consider making a grant to the Village Hall for the use of the kitchen facilities for preparing and cooking the meals.
8) Highways and footpaths: 
a) Items to report

9) Environment

a) Problems with dog waste collection: at least one missed empty. Rectified at end of June.

b) Complaints about an increase in dog fouling. To consider what action to take

c) Climate Emergency Group

10) Planning
a) Planning applications received since the previous meeting.
i) (Notification received from Ryburgh Parish Council) PO/20/0524: Hybrid application for creation of HGV access road to serve an expanded Crisp Maltings Group site (Full Planning permission) and construction of buildings and structures required to increase the maximum output tonnage of malt of the Maltings site in any one calendar year to 175,000 tonnes (currently 115,000 tonnes) (Outline application with all matters reserved except for access). Land North, Fakenham Road, Great Ryburgh, Fakenham, NR21 7AS. Information circulated. The following comment was emailed to NNDC planning (cc’d to NNDCllr V FitzPatrick, NCCllr S Aquarone, Clerk to Ryburgh Parish Council) on 30 June.
Kettlestone Parish Council would like the following points to be taken into consideration in respect of this planning proposal:
Measures are already required on the A1067 to reduce traffic speed, as requested by Kettlestone Parish Council previously.  Any increase in traffic, however minor, will make this even more urgent. There are already a significant number of accidents on the A1067 between Guist and Fakenham. The A1067 through Pensthorpe is already subject to speeding traffic and dangerous overtaking. The Pensthorpe Natural Park, during normal times, has hundreds of cars visiting every day. We have observed cars speeding around the traffic island on the wrong side of the road and it is only a matter of time before this causes a major accident. For the residents in Pensthorpe, driving into/out of their properties can be manoeuvres that are fraught with danger.

There is already a precedent for reducing the speed limit on the A1067, as evidenced by the road through Foxley, Bawdeswell and more recently Sparham to Lenwade. 

We request a reduction in the speed limit from 60 to 50 mph (possibly 40 at Pensthorpe), and a no overtaking restriction on the most vulnerable stretches of road. We politely request specific reference by NCC Highways to this request in their response as a consultee.
ii) PU/20/0981: Prior approval for change of use from light industrial building (B1) to 5 residential dwellings (C3) at Church Farm Barn, Little Snoring Road, Kettlestone. Link circulated (also to email contact list)
iii) PU/20/0990: Application to determine if prior approval is required for a proposed change of use of building from light industrial (Class B1(c)) to 3 dwellings (Class C3) at East Barn, Little Snoring Road, Kettlestone. Link circulated (also to email contact list). Response from the Parish Council submitted 10 July:
As for previous applications for this site, Kettlestone Parish Council has no objection to change of use to residential, and indeed would rather see this site put to that use.

Although we appreciate that this is prior approval for change of use, we would like to reiterate our previous concerns about this site, as below. In addition, although not material to this prior approval, please note that we consider the indicative design to be totally unacceptable.

1. The number of houses proposed for this small site, we would prefer to see fewer.

2. Pedestrian safety on Little Snoring Road to access public transport, local shop and post office, pub and school in one direction and the Village Hall / Social Club and Church in the other direction. Little Snoring Road is a single track but well-used road only partly within a 30 mph speed limit (the rest is 60 mph), there is no pavement, it is unlit and there is only a narrow verge with hedges on both sides, and with very little safe refuge for pedestrians. Although the road has notices that it is unsuitable for HGVs, it is the access route to a large duck farming unit which has regular HGV and tractor /trailer movements and seasonal access by HGVs for potatoes etc.

3. The isolation of this site from the main part of the village. Despite it being geographically close to the centre of the village there is no direct access to The Street access is via Little Snoring Road (see above).

The Parish Council would like it to be noted that any development on the site should be sympathetic with the rest of the village and adjacent buildings, and that any outdoor lighting (which should be kept to the minimum) should be fully shielded (enclosed in full flat glass cut-off fitments), directed downwards (mounted horizontally to the ground and not tilted upwards, switched on only when needed (no dusk to dawn lamps), white light low-energy lamps (Philips Cosmopolis or fluorescent) and not orange or pink sodium sources.

iv) PF/20/1030: Alterations to the external elevations of light industrial building associated with proposed conversion to 5 dwellings subject of application ref. no. PU/20/0981 at Church Farm Barn, Little Snoring Road. Link circulated (also to email contact list).
v) PF/20/1020: External alteration to light industrial building associated with proposed change of use to 3 dwellings subject of application ref. no. PU/20/0990 at Barn East of Church Farm Barn, Little Snoring Road. Link circulated (also to email contact list). Response submitted on 14 July:
Response to planning applications PF/20/1020 and PF/20/1030 Church Farm barn and East barn, Little Snoring Road, Kettlestone

Kettlestone Parish Council OBJECTS STRONGLY to these applications. In the absence of much of the information required for a full planning application we can only assume that these applications are not meant to be taken seriously.  Throughout the planning history of this site we have stated that we have no objection to change of use to residential use, and indeed would prefer to see the site used this way, although with concerns about the isolation of the site from the village and the lack of sustainability. However, the plans as presented are totally unsuitable and unacceptable.

Kettlestone is designated as countryside, not a service village as stated in the application. As such, residential development, unless for affordable housing, is against policy SS1 and SS2. The site is not linked to the main part of the village, or to services such as bus stops or the shop in Little Snoring, except by a relatively narrow road with a speed limit of 60 mph along most of it. We believe that any application submitted for this site would therefore need to be exceptional to justify approval. The policies state that the quality and character of the countryside should be protected, but these applications would be directly contrary to this requirement. There is certainly no evidence to show that the development would enhance Kettlestone, in fact we consider that it would be detrimental in being an eyesore and completely unsympathetic to the area.

The National Planning Policy Framework states that rural exception sites may be supported, but these applications are not for affordable housing, and in fact the applications say that this is not required even though we know that there is a demand in Kettlestone and surrounding villages.

Policy EN2 – Protection and enhancement of landscape and settlement character. These buildings, both in their current form and as indicated in the plans, are a blot on the local landscape. An application that does nothing to improve this has no value.

Policy EN4 Design – this policy states that design which fails to have regard to local context and does not preserve or enhance the character and quality of the area will not be acceptable. This application clearly has given no regard to the North Norfolk Design guide and makes very poor use of the land. It gives no indication of accessibility, no mention of car parking, no mention of gardens. Given the height of the buildings, and the division of each barn into 3 or 5 dwellings, would it not be like living in a lift shaft? The design is patently ridiculous.

Policy EN6 – Sustainable construction and energy efficiency. The design and access statement of the application states that this is not applicable. How can that be? The policy states that all new development will be required to demonstrate how it minimises resource consumption, minimises energy consumption, and should incorporate renewable energy sources. It is clear that these tall, narrow residences could not be considered as energy efficient.

Policy EN8 – protecting and enhancing the historic environment.  This policy states that proposals should preserve or enhance the character and appearance of historic buildings through high quality, sensitive design. The juxtaposition of these ugly, industrial looking buildings is clearly not in keeping with the historic centre of the village, including the grade 2* listed All Saints church.

Policy CT6 – parking provision. The application states that this is not applicable. Obviously there is plenty of space to just abandon vehicles, but surely at least two parking spaces should be designated for each residence?

As regards the North Norfolk Character assessment SPD (2009), the application states that the enhancement of the unsightly industrial buildings will enhance the countryside setting. We vehemently disagree with this.

In section 13 of the design and access statement, it is stated that there is no public space as part of this scheme. What will be done with the rest of the site? The question asked is ‘will it look attractive’? The Parish Council and many villagers would say an absolute no.

There is no mention of the many other issues that need to be considered, such as the road access, and various others.  Development on such a small footprint leads to grave concerns about possible future development across the rest of the site at a potential future date.

The Parish Council and many concerned parishioners hope that you will give this due consideration and refuse these applications.

b) Decisions taken by the District Council since the previous meeting. 
i) PF/19/1966: Demolition of Light Industrial buildings (B1) and erection of 8no. dwellings and associated works (C3) at Church Farm Barn and East Barn. REFUSED.

11) Maintenance
a) Bench – the anti-theft fixings to be replaced by K Hall
b) Bus shelter floor to be repaired. K Hall will see what can be done
c) Village sign: 
i) Clean up, re-point where necessary and seal against water penetration £75 (K Hall)

ii) Re-Painting (volunteer)
12) Correspondence (circulated via email)
13) Reports from parish councillors and items for placing on the agenda for the next Meeting
14) Next Meeting of the Parish Council on Monday 21 September 2020 at 7.30pm (in the Village Hall / via Zoom to be confirmed).
